requirements for approval of cylinder requalifiers, independent inspection agencies, and nondomestic chemical analysis and tests; to revise the cylinder requalification, maintenance and repair requirements in Part 173 and to transfer these requirements to new subpart C of Part 180; and to revise the commodity authorization requirements in Part 173.

RSPA held public meetings to discuss the proposals on December 8, 1998 (63 FR 58460, October 30, 1998), and January 28, 1999 (63 FR 72224, December 31, 1998), in Washington, DC. Because of the broad scope and technical complexity of the proposals, RSPA is holding three additional public meetings to discuss certain proposals contained in the NPRM. These meeting will not be recorded.

The topics for discussion at the meetings are as follows:

A. April 13, 1999:

- 1 Applicability and design criteria for all metric-marked DOT specification cylinders (§ 178.69).
- 2. Welded cylinder specification (§ 178.81; DOT 4M).

B. April 14, 1999:

1. Seamless cylinder specifications (§§ 178.70–178.73; DOT 3M, 3FM, 3ALM).

C. April 15, 1999:

- 1. Requalification (Part 180, Subpart C).
 - 2. Pressure relief devices.
- 3. Commodity authorizations and usage requirements (§§ 173.301–173.304(b)).

The meetings' agenda will be available on the Internet at the website: http://hazmat.dot.gov/rulemake.htm#nprm at least two weeks prior to the meetings.

Issued in Washington DC on February 18, 1999.

Alan I. Roberts,

Associate Administrator for Hazardous Materials Safety.

[FR Doc. 99–4515 Filed 2–23–99; 8:45 am] BILLING CODE 4910–60–P

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Research and Special Programs Administration

49 CFR Parts 171, 177, 178, 180 [Docket No. RSPA-97-2718 (HM-225A)] RIN 2137-AD07

Hazardous Materials: Safety Standards for Preventing and Mitigating Unintentional Releases During the Unloading of Cargo Tank Motor Vehicles in Liquefied Compressed Gas Service

AGENCY: Research and Special Programs Administration (RSPA), DOT.

ACTION: Negotiated rulemaking committee meeting; cancellation.

SUMMARY: This document announces cancellation of a negotiated rulemaking advisory committee meeting scheduled for March 2–3, 1999. The meeting would have dealt with recommendations for alternative safety standards for preventing and mitigating unintentional releases of hazardous materials during the unloading of cargo tank motor vehicles in liquefied compressed gas service. This document is issued in accordance with the provisions of the Federal Advisory

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Jennifer Karim or Susan Gorsky, (202) 366–8553, Office of Hazardous Materials

Committee Act. Scheduling of any

future committee meetings will be

announced in the Federal Register.

Standards, Research and Special Programs Administration, Department of Transportation. Facilitator: Philip J. Harter, The Mediation Consortium, (202) 887–1033.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: On January 4, 1999 (64 FR 70), RSPA published in the Federal Register a document announcing the cancellation of a January 6-7, 1999 meeting and the addition of meetings on February 2-4, 1999 and March 2-3, 1999. However, during the February 2-4, 1999 meeting, the Committee agreed to cancel the March 2–3, 1999 meeting to give RSPA an opportunity to publish a notice of proposed rulemaking (NPRM) and to receive comments on the proposals. The purpose of this document is to announce the cancellation of the March 2-3, 1999 meeting.

This Committee has been established to develop recommendations for alternative safety standards for preventing and mitigating unintentional releases of hazardous materials during the unloading of cargo tank motor vehicles in liquefied compressed gas

service. Meeting summaries and other relevant materials are placed in the public docket and can be accessed through (http://dms.dot.gov).

Issued in Washington, D.C., on February 19, 1999, under authority delegated in 49 CFR Part 1.

Edward T. Mazzullo,

Director, Office of Hazardous Materials Standards, Research and Special Programs Administration.

[FR Doc. 99–4518 Filed 2–23–99; 8:45 am]

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

National Highway Traffic Safety Administration

49 CFR Part 571

[Docket No. NHTSA-99-5114]

RIN 2127-AH31

Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards: Light Vehicle Brake Systems

AGENCY: National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA), Department of Transportation (DOT). **ACTION:** Termination of rulemaking.

SUMMARY: This action terminates rulemaking initiated by the agency's granting of a petition for rulemaking submitted by the American Automobile Manufacturers Association (AAMA) concerning the Federal motor vehicle safety standard on light vehicle brake systems. The standard currently uses data from the cold effectiveness tests to establish performance levels for the "hot performance" and "recovery performance" test requirements. AAMA requested use of a different procedure for establishing these performance levels, which would be based on three new constant deceleration stops.

The agency has decided to terminate this action because the procedures AAMA requested would not assess the effect of heat on light vehicle braking systems any more accurately or repeatably than the procedures currently specified in the standard. In addition, the procedures currently specified in the standard are presently harmonized with the procedures in the counterpart standard established by the United Nation's Economic Commission for Europe (ECE) for light vehicle brake systems. Absent sufficient safety reason to change the existing procedure, and considering that such a change would move NHTSA's standards away from harmony with the ECE standards, the agency has decided to terminate its consideration of the requested change.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

For technical issues: Mr. Samuel Daniel, Jr., Safety Standards Engineer, Office of Crash Avoidance Standards, Vehicle Dynamics Division, 400 Seventh Street, SW, room 5307, Washington, DC 20590; telephone (202) 366–2720; fax (202) 493–2739.

For legal issues: Mr. Walter Myers, Attorney-Advisor, Office of the Chief Counsel, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 400 Seventh Street, SW, room 5219, Washington, DC 20590; telephone (202) 366–2992; fax (202) 366–3820.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

A. Background

1. Regulatory History

On February 2, 1995, NHTSA published in the **Federal Register** (60 FR 6411) a final rule establishing Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standard No. 135, *Passenger car brake systems*. This new standard replaced Standard No. 105, *Hydraulic and electric brake systems*, insofar as it applied to passenger cars.

On September 30, 1997, the agency published in the **Federal Register** (62 FR 51064) a final rule extending the new standard to trucks, buses and multipurpose passenger vehicles with a gross vehicle weight rating (GVWR) of 3,500 kilograms (7,719 pounds) or less. The name of the standard is now Standard No. 135, *Light vehicle brake systems*

Standard No. 135 resulted from the agency's efforts to harmonize its hydraulic brake standard with ECE standards. The agency believed that the new standard would promote the goal of international harmonization while remaining consistent with the statutory mandate to ensure motor vehicle safety.

Among other requirements, the new standard specifies a "cold effectiveness" test which is intended to test the vehicle's ability to come to a quick, controlled stop with all braking systems functional, simulating emergency stopping in real-world driving. In this test, the vehicle is required to stop within 70 meters from a speed of 100 km/h with a brake pedal force that does not exceed 500 Newtons. Six "best-effort" stops are performed for this test; in at least one of the six stops, the vehicle must meet the 70-meter stopping distance requirement.

The standard also requires a "hot performance" and a "recovery performance" test sequence. The purpose of these tests is to ensure adequate braking capability during and after exposure to the high brake temperatures caused by prolonged or

severe use. Examples of such severe use include mountain descents and severe stop-and-go driving. Heat affects the performance of the foundation brake system components, often resulting in longer stopping distances.

The hot performance test specifies a percentage limit on degradation from the performance achieved in the cold effectiveness test. This controls the amount of reduction in performance that a vehicle experiences when the brakes are heated.

The recovery performance test places both lower and upper limits on the difference between the stopping distance achieved after several normal brake applications immediately following the hot performance test and the distance achieved in the cold effectiveness test. The lower limit controls the amount of degradation, while the upper limit ensures that brakes do not become too sensitive when heated and "over-recover."

As noted above, the stopping performance for both the hot stop and recovery performance tests is based on the performance achieved in the cold effectiveness test. The average pedal force used during the cold effectiveness test establishes the allowable average pedal force (and thus the stringency) for the hot performance test and the recovery performance test. S7.14 of Standard No. 135, Hot Performance, requires a vehicle with heated brakes to be capable of achieving at least 60 percent of the deceleration obtained during the best cold effectiveness stop. with an average pedal force that does not exceed the average pedal force recorded during that cold effectiveness stop. S7.16, Recovery Performance, requires the vehicle to be capable of achieving between 70 percent and 150 percent of the deceleration obtained during the best cold effectiveness stop, with an average pedal force that does not exceed the average pedal force used during that cold effectiveness stop.

2. AAMA Petition

The AAMA submitted a petition for rulemaking requesting that NHTSA amend Standard No. 135 to add 3 constant deceleration stops at the beginning of the thermal test sequence to establish baseline performance for the hot and recovery tests, rather than using the results of the current cold effectiveness test to establish such baseline performance.

In its petition, AAMA noted that General Motors (GM) had previously requested an interpretation from the agency concerning "the pedal force that may or must be used during cold effectiveness testing of ABS [antilock brake systems] equipped vehicles for purposes of establishing allowable pedal force for thermal testing." In its May 16, 1996 response, NHTSA stated:

We anticipate that test drivers will utilize a variety of pedal forces during the six cold effectiveness stops in an effort to achieve the shortest possible stopping distance consistent with the test procedures. The average pedal force that resulted in the shortest stopping distance of these six tests would be used to ascertain compliance with the thermal and recovery performance requirements under S7.14 and S7.16. If, as you suggest, the shortest distance can be achieved at more than one average pedal force level (e.g., if the ABS cycles at a variety of pedal forces below 500 Newtons, or the test driver is able to modulate braking forces to avoid wheel lock while matching the stopping performance of the ABS system), the vehicle must be capable of satisfying the thermal and recovery performance requirements at all such average pedal force levels.

In a subsequent meeting with the agency, GM indicated that it believed it is impractical for test drivers to determine both the minimum achievable stopping distance and the minimum pedal force that can provide that stopping distance within the six stops prescribed for cold effectiveness testing. It argued that this "practicability" problem is most acute for vehicles fitted with ABS. GM stated that the best resolution would be an amendment to Standard No. 135 adding constant deceleration stops at the beginning of the thermal test sequence in order to establish performance requirements for the subsequent hot and recovery tests.

B. Discussion

The concerns identified by GM ultimately led AAMA to submit its petition for rulemaking. AAMA's arguments and the agency's responses can be summarized as follows:

a. The requested amendments would promote international harmonization by more closely aligning Standard No. 135 with its European counterpart, ECE Regulation R13-H. The European approach is to use constant pedal force applications to determine braking performance, including cold effectiveness capability. This contrasts with the U.S. approach of using an initial pedal force spike during cold effectiveness tests in order to minimize the response time of the system, thereby minimizing stopping distance. These requested amendments would reduce that disparity.

NHTSA: The agency disagrees with the AAMA statement. A review of R13– H test procedures indicates that a constant pedal force application is not specified in European Type-O tests, which specify test procedures nearly identical to the cold effectiveness test procedures of Standard No. 135.

Although test drivers in Europe may use different techniques than those in the U.S., those techniques are within the test parameters to achieve the best stop with a pedal force of 500 Newtons or less. Thus, they should not be considered disparate. The agency believes that all other hot and recovery test procedures and performance requirements in R13–H are sufficiently harmonized with Standard No. 135.

In addition, the harmonization of Standard No. 135 and ECE R13-H would be adversely affected because the ECE brake standard group, the Meeting of Experts on Brakes and Running Gear (GRRF), has shown no interest in modifying R13-H to be consistent with the AAMA proposal. A review of test data generated by the GRRF during the development and coordination of ECE R13-H and FMVSS No. 135 indicated that constant deceleration stop tests similar to the tests proposed by AAMA were difficult to execute. There was also considerable disagreement among European researchers on the appropriate deceleration rate for the tests and the number of test runs to require in the regulation.

b1. AAMA: The requested amendment would resolve a practicability problem presented by the current test provisions of Standard No. 135. The standard currently bases hot and recovery deceleration performance requirements and pedal force constraints to the best cold effectiveness stop. It is not possible for test drivers to determine with certainty that they have achieved both the shortest possible stopping distance and the minimum pedal force that will provide the specified stopping distance within the 6 cold effectiveness stops, especially for vehicles equipped with ABS

NHTSA: The stopping distance procedure specified in S6.5.3.2 requires that the test vehicle be stopped in the shortest distance achievable on all stops. There is no requirement for the test driver to use the minimum pedal force to achieve the best stop.

The agency adheres to its previous position that if the shortest stopping distance can be achieved at more than one average pedal force, the vehicle must be capable of satisfying the hot and recovery performance test requirements at all such average pedal force levels.

The agency conducted most of the cold effectiveness tests during the development of FMVSS No. 135 using a constant 500 N pedal force. Recent compliance tests indicate that, as

AAMA stated in its petition, the average pedal force can vary considerably for the six (6) cold effectiveness stopping tests with small variations in stopping distance. However, all tested vehicles complied with the hot and recovery performance requirements based on cold effectiveness test results, as follows:

Average pedal force (Newtons)	Stopping distance (Meters)
Vehicle A:	
307	60
302	57
319	58
364	57
388	59
412	54
Vehicle B:	
130	65
297	52
346	52
316	53
402	51
372	52
Vehicle C:] 32
197	51
424	48
350	46
	48
111	47
	47
361Vehicle D:	47
	57
	51
	-
376	54
386	54
407	53
Vehicle E:	
379	53
234	55
314	52
340	52
368	50
Vehicle F:	
366	46
337	47
388	47
298	49
313	50
280	48
-	

Note: The agency does not have a reading for the 6th stop on Vehicles D and E.)

b2. AAMA: The current language of the standard almost guarantees that the cold effectiveness deceleration and pedal force combination results obtained by a manufacturer will be different from the results obtained by NHTSA in an enforcement test of the same vehicle model. This disparity will be magnified in subsequent hot and recovery results since the manufacturer and NHTSA will be operating with different pedal force constraints and performance requirements.

NHTSA: The test procedures require best effort on all runs (S6.5.3.2) with only six (6) runs to achieve the shortest stopping distance in the cold effectiveness test. Thus, NHTSA believes that there will be little variation in the stopping techniques used by test drivers. The degradation of the brake system as a function of heat, as well as the allowable pedal force value, is a key factor in determining compliance with the hot and recovery performance requirements. As stated above, the agency believes that the hot and recovery performance should comply with the requirements at any pedal force that produces the shortest stopping distance in the cold effectiveness test. The cold effectiveness compliance test data provided above indicate that there can be considerable variation in the average pedal force required to produce similar stopping distances. Nevertheless, the test results indicate that all the vehicles tested complied with the hot and recovery requirements of the standard. Accordingly, NHTSA believes that the testing problems suggested by AAMA will not develop into compliance issues unless the vehicle's brake performance is substantially degraded by heating.

c. AAMA: The requested amendments would not reduce the stringency of the standard's requirements and would therefore have no adverse effect on safety. If anything, the requested amendments would increase the stringency of the standard. For example, AAMA members have conducted Standard No. 135 testing using the allowable pedal force of 500 Newtons. This affords maximum flexibility for using a pedal force of up to 500 Newtons in the hot and recovery tests. Applying the full 500 Newton pedal force during cold effectiveness tests would be practical, objective, and repeatable and would provide a welldefined pedal force constraint for the thermal tests. The one shortcoming of such a force is that it fails to assure the "apples-to-apples" comparison intended for the hot and recovery tests since it allows artificially inflated pedal forces to be used during the hot and recovery stops. The requested amendments would resolve this problem, however. Further, the petition does not seek any change to the relevant performance requirements of the standard, namely that hot brakes be capable of achieving at least 60 percent of cold deceleration capability and that recovered brakes be capable of achieving between 70 percent and 150 percent of cold deceleration capability.

NHTSA: The agency disagrees with AAMA on this point. NHTSA believes that the proposed procedure would reduce the stringency and severity of the hot and recovery performance tests. The

constant deceleration rate proposed by AAMA for the baseline tests (5.5 m/s²) is lower than the current deceleration rate (6.43 m/s²) the vehicle must achieve in order to meet the 70-meter cold effectiveness stopping distance performance requirement. The average minimum stopping distance for the cold effectiveness stopping tests shown above is about 50 meters. That results from an average deceleration rate of approximately 7.7 m/s², or about 30 percent higher than the average deceleration rate of AAMA's proposed baseline tests. Thus, AAMA's proposal to use a lower deceleration rate would result in the allowance of a longer stopping distance for the hot and recovery performance tests. Additionally, the agency has not used the allowable 500 N pedal force in the FMVSS No. 135 compliance tests conducted to date, so the allowable pedal forces for the hot and recovery performance tests conducted to date are not inflated.

d. AAMA: The adoption of baseline stops at the beginning of the thermal sequence would avoid the effects of intervening tire and brake conditioning inherent in the current procedure. As currently written, high speed effectiveness, stops with the engine off, failed antilock, failed proportioning valve, hydraulic circuit failure, and parking brake tests, some under both gross and lightly-loaded vehicle conditions, are performed between the cold effectiveness test and the thermal tests. This sequence can confound the comparison between the hot, cold, and recovery tests. Adding the requested baseline stops at the outset of the thermal sequence would facilitate a more direct comparison of cold versus thermally affected braking capability.

NHTSA: The agency agrees that baseline stopping runs at the beginning of the thermal sequence would avoid the effects of tire and brake conditioning that occur between the cold effectiveness testing and the thermal test sequence. NHTSA believes, however, that such effects are negligible when compared to the total brake and tire usage that occurs during conduct of the entire Standard No. 135 test series. In addition, the AAMA did not demonstrate any performance or safety benefits that would result from the requested change in test sequence. Accordingly, NHTSA sees no need to amend the testing procedures of Standard No. 135 to specify AAMA's proposed baseline testing for the purpose of eliminating the effects of tire wear or brake conditioning that might occur during testing.

C. Agency Determination

The agency's declination to amend Standard No. 135 as suggested by AAMA includes the fact that the test procedures in Standard No. 135 and ECE R13—H are now harmonized. The AAMA proposals would move Standard No. 135 away from harmonization with its European counterpart. Absent sufficient safety reasons to change the existing test procedures in Standard No. 135, NHTSA finds no justification for adopting the manufacturers' request to move NHTSA's standards away from harmony with the European standards.

The agency believes that the testing practicability problems asserted by AAMA in its petition for rulemaking will not result in vehicle noncompliance. As determined by NHTSA's compliance test results discussed above, the considerable range of pedal forces that result in similar stopping distances in the cold effectiveness testing has not resulted in any noncompliances with the hot and recovery requirements. Thus, NHTSA believes that it is more appropriate to compare hot and recovery brake performance to peak cold effectiveness performance than to compare non-peak cold brake performance against the hot and recovery performance. The agency also believes that the amendments to Standard No. 135 suggested by AAMA would reduce the stringency and severity of the hot and recovery performance tests specified in the standard, and thus would be inconsistent with motor vehicle safety.

Finally, the proposed amendments would add complexity to the compliance test procedures in Standard No. 135 without demonstrated safety or testing benefits.

For the reasons stated above, the agency terminates rulemaking initiated by the petition for rulemaking submitted by the AAMA.

Authority: 49 U.S.C. §§ 322, 30111, 30115, 30117, and 30166; delegation of authority at 49 CFR 1.50.

Issued on: February 18, 1999.

Ricardo Martinez,

Administrator.

[FR Doc. 99–4522 Filed 2–23–99; 8:45 am] BILLING CODE 4910–59–P

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

National Highway Traffic Safety Administration

49 CFR Part 571

[Docket No. NHTSA 99-5094]

Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards

AGENCY: National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA), DOT. **ACTION:** Denial of petition for

rulemaking.

SUMMARY: The agency denies a petition for rulemaking from Mr. Les Boyd requesting that NHTSA initiate rulemaking to consider requiring motor vehicle manufacturers to equip new vehicles with instrumentation sufficient to alert nearby police whenever the vehicles are being operated with an unbelted occupant. Mr. Boyd suggested that implementation of the requested amendment would lead to increases in the rate of safety belt use.

The agency is denying the petition for the following reasons. First, implementation of the requested amendment would be costly since it would necessitate the installation of seat belt use sensors and a transmitter in each vehicle. Second, the requested amendment would have limited effect on safety belt use rates in the majority of states that have mandatory safety belt use laws. These states permit officers to stop a vehicle or issue a citation for an occupant's failure to use a safety belt only if the officers also observe a separate concurrent violation. Third, even in those states whose mandatory safety belt use laws permit officers to enforce those laws without the necessity of observing a separate concurrent violation, the requested amendment might not lead to increased safety belt use. In order for officers to readily identify the vehicle emitting the signal, the instrumentation would have to identify such things as the make, model, model year and perhaps even color and vehicle identification number of that vehicle. The transmission of such information would raise privacy concerns.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Mr. Clarke Harper, Office of Crashworthiness Standards, NRM–11, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 400 Seventh Street, SW., Washington, DC 20590. Telephone (202) 366–4916.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: On February 5, 1998, Mr. Les Boyd submitted a petition for rulemaking requesting that NHTSA consider